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ABSTRACT 
The purpose of this paper is to examine how the perceptions of employees could have an 
influence in business strategy. This paper critically reviews the literature pertaining to 
perceptions and attitudes. Perception involves a sophisticated thinking process, starting from 
obtaining data from the external environment, analysing, and converting it through the cognitive 
process. The result of this process may vary among individuals. People’s perceptions of reality 
have greater influence on their behaviour than reality itself. The significance of this paper is that 
it is important for SMEs in Lao PDR in order to develop more understanding about the influence 
of employees’ perceptions on the outcome of business strategy. The findings show strong 
evidence that supports the relationship between employees’ perceptions about strategy and 
business performance. Employees’ perceptions are important and cannot be ignored. Further 
results demonstrated that employees who had some interest in business strategy accounted for 
37%, those with a moderate interest in strategy were at 42%, and those who were very interested 
in strategy represented at 16%. Some recommendations are given at the end of the paper before 
the conclusions section. 
 
Field of research: Management  
 

1. Introduction 
 
After the establishment of Lao PDR in 1975, the government had taken control over the 
economy of the country. Most businesses in the private sector had become state-owned 
enterprises.  Managers and employees worked together in large entities and business 
strategies and organisational policies were directly under the supervision of the 
government. The market had entered the monopolistic state, which led to there being no 
competition in the industries and lesser need for business strategies. In addition, the 
closed country policy had dampened the economic growth by ignoring the benefits of 
foreign trade. During this period, businesses in Lao PDR began stagnating and 
experiencing difficulty to keep up good performance ("Laos economic situation," n.d.).  
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The economic reform also encouraged small businesses in Lao PDR to thrive. There 
had been an increasing number of companies in recent years, which was attributed to a 
greater volume of foreign investments. Moreover, many overseas companies are 
establishing their businesses in Lao PDR in order to tap into the profitable market. As a 
result, business competition is becoming more intense and threatens the well-being of 
existing companies in the market ("Lao business sector," n.d.). 
 
Companies in Lao PDR mostly are small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs). In 
2006, there were about 126,913 enterprises, and SMEs accounted for 90 per cent of the 
total enterprises in Lao PDR. SMEs are playing a crucial role in stimulating the 
development of the country, and the government is paying more attention to them by 
developing policies that are conducive to the growth of SMEs (Lao National Chamber of 
Commerce and Industry [LNCCI], n.d.). Due to the inflow of foreign direct investment 
and the lower trading barrier, these factors have changed the conventional way of doing 
business, which was usually a lack of competitiveness, and created opportunities and 
threats for companies in Lao PDR. Thus, it requires the application of business strategy 
to allow SMEs to be able to compete effectively in the market (Kyophilavong, 2007). 
 
Recently, employees who work for SMEs in Laos began to familiarise themselves with 
the use of business strategy. The owners/managers often apply the strategy based on 
their own experience and understanding without considering the perceptions of 
employees. The employees have usually been told to follow the guidance and directions 
given by the managers, and the way they perceive about the business of their 
companies is often being understated (Kyophilavong, 2007).  
 
Perception is an important issue that needs to be understood for better behaviour 
management. Employees consistently perceive themselves and things around them, 
then make an interpretation of this information that leads to the behaviour they think 
appropriate for certain situations (Agarwal, 2009). However, it is unknown about the 
extent of employees’ perceptions in relation the business strategy.  
 
 
 
2. Literature review 
 
The definition of small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) is different among 
countries. Many studies have categorised SMEs by the size of employees. In the United 
Kingdom, SMEs are defined as firms with employees fewer than 250 people. In the 
European Union, SMEs are companies with less than 25 per cent of the stakes owned 
by other organisations, and the number of employees does not exceed 250 people 
(Bourletidis, 2013; Nwankwo & Gbadamosi, 2010). SMEs are the major type of 
companies around the world. They represent between 95 – 99 per cent of all 
businesses in different countries. SMEs are everywhere and scattered across the 
industries. They have become a prominent force to drive the economic growth of a 
country (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD], 2006).  
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Nwankwo and Gbadamosi (2010) also note that SMEs can be classified by three major 
characteristics which are described as an economic definition. These characteristics 
are: 
• They control a fairly small portion of market share in the market. 
• They are mostly managed by owners and have quite a simple management 

hierarchy. 
• They are autonomous and less formal than large organisations. 
 
Furthermore, SMEs are different from large companies because of the uncertainty, 
innovation, and revolution factors. They have limited access to important resources that 
prevents them from fully exploiting opportunities in the marketplace (Hayes, 2009). In 
addition, Munro (2013) describes the difference in size in both the number of personnel 
and financial capability has distinguished SMEs from large companies.  
 
SME owner-managers are people who have invested their money in businesses based 
on their ideas and interest with the expectation of receiving profit and generating income 
from those businesses. They are considered to be in a better spot than those of large 
corporations to apply their ideas and creativity on their business operations. In contrast 
to corporate managers, SME owner-managers will not need to endure the pressures 
that occur by representing the interests of shareholders, which might prevent them from 
performing at their peak. Hence, they are more productive and induce more growth to 
companies (Murthy, 2009; Werner, 2008).  
 
In addition, Burke (2011) states that SME owner-managers can encourage employees 
to develop their skills and experience by paying attention to human resource 
management (HRM) by trying to eliminate problems that arise from HRM in order to 
increase the effectiveness of employees and the growth of SMEs. 
 
2.1. SMEs in developing countries and in Lao PDR 
There are no previous studies or literature on this topic done in Lao. In most developing 
countries, SMEs make up a large portion in the total number of firms and employment. 
In low-income countries, most businesses are in the form of small-sized enterprises that 
run their businesses alongside a small number of large organisations. In middle-income 
countries, medium-sized enterprises are more prevalent and make up the majority of 
businesses and employment. In many countries, the size of companies is changing from 
small-sized enterprises towards large-sized enterprises as the income per capita 
increases. In other words, the number of small-sized enterprises is decreasing as the 
country becomes more and more developed (Hallberg, 2000; Kiggundu, 2002). 
 
However, Hallberg (2000) argues that despite the fact that SMEs acquire a large portion 
of workforce, it is not conclusive that SMEs are more labour intensive than large 
corporations. The evidence shows that the size of the firm is not a reliable measurement 
to identify labour intensity. It tends to fluctuate across industries rather than by firm-
sized clusters. In addition, Beck, Demirgüç-Kunt, and Levine (2003) suggest that the 
evidence does not support the statement that SMEs are the major force of employment 
growth. Despite these SMEs have a high rate of job creation, however, they also have a 
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high rate of job destruction as they fail to grow and go out of business. Hence, SMEs 
are more likely to have less job security than larger firms. 
 
Fischer and Reuber (2000) point out that the majority of SMEs are one-person 
businesses. Working proprietors is the largest employment category and accounts for 
more than half of total SME labour force in most developing countries. Their family 
members who are active in the businesses, whether being paid or not, account for 
another quarter. The rest of the labour force includes employees and trainees or 
apprentices. Moreover, Burke (2011) explains that when we classify microenterprises as 
SMEs, it shows that most of SME owner-managers are women. They mostly run their 
businesses as home-based SMEs, and often omitted from official statistics. However, 
their contribution to economic growth is fairly substantial in many developing countries. 
 
2.2 Employees’ Perceptions 
French, Rayner, Rees, and Rumbles (2011) state that perception is the process of 
selection, management, and interpretation of objects, experiences, and situations in the 
environment which is realised through five senses of individuals. Perception involves a 
sophisticated thinking process, starting from obtaining data from the external 
environment, analysing, and converting it through the cognitive process. The result of 
this process may vary among individuals. People’s perceptions of reality have greater 
influence on their behaviour than reality itself. In addition, Ahmad, Gilkar, and Darzi 
(2008) describe perception as an important cognitive and psychological factor that 
influences human behaviour. It is the way people make the translation of situations they 
have experienced through a complex reasoning system. 
 
Figure 1: The Perceptual Process 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Source: French et al. (2011, p. 80) 
 
People keep interacting with their surrounding environment. However, only a few of 
these interactions can become their perceptions. The perceptual selectivity refers to the 
process of filtering human contact with the environment to a limited number of 
interactions. It is influenced by internal factors such as attitude, personality, and 
motivation; and external factors such as shape, size, familiarity, and motion (Aquinas, 
2008). People may occasionally have different perceptions towards the same object. 
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The differences may result from the perceiver’s internal factors, the circumstances, and 
the external factors of the target (Ranganayakulu, 2005).  
 
Agarwal (2009) notes that social perception relates to the way people perceive each 
other in society. Psychological processes are the main factors affecting social 
perception, which result in attribution, stereotyping, and halo effect. Attribution is 
concerned with how people perceive the cause that leads to their behaviour or the 
behaviour of others. Stereotyping refers to the way people judge a person based on the 
group in which he or she belongs without considering the personal quality of that 
individual. The halo effect occurs when people have an impression of a person who 
possesses a particular characteristic that can create respect and admiration (Murray, 
Poole, & Jones, 2006). 
 
Perception can have an impact on the decision-making process of an individual, which 
is important to the organisation. The decision-making process is concerned with 
receiving, selecting, analysing, and interpreting the data, then finalising the decision 
using the above information combined with the perception of an individual (Singh, 
2010). Perception helps create competitive advantage for the firms by improving the 
quality of products and making them more attractive to consumers and firms can set a 
premium price for their products. Employees with positive perceptions towards 
achievement could bring success to the organisations, whereas employees with 
negative perceptions towards achievement may lead to organisational failure (Mills, 
Mills, Bratton, & Forshaw, 2007).  
 
2.3 Perceptions Influencing employees’ behaviour 
Sims (2002) explains that it is not only personal needs and drives that determine 
personnel behaviour in the workplace. Their behaviour is also influenced by their own 
perceptions. Perception plays a crucial role in dictating our behaviour because we react 
to things differently based on how we perceive them. It is an important part that needs 
to be understood for better behavioural management. In addition, Ranganayakulu 
(2005) states that employees consistently perceive themselves, other people, and 
things around them in the organisations. They make the interpretation of this information 
and come up with the action or behaviour they think appropriate for the situations. Their 
behaviour will create either a positive or negative effect for the firms.  
 
Agarwal (2009) notes that the way perception affects employees’ behaviour could be 
explained by the success-failure model. This model occurs when an employee attempts 
to achieve something through various external interactions. If these interactions can 
lead to success, the employee will have a positive perception and view himself as a 
successful person. A successful individual is ready and prepared for new challenges, 
open to new experiences, capable of dealing with work pressure and uncertainty, 
confident, persevering, and having the ability to solve difficult problems (Singh, 2010). 
Question 2, below, is supported by the above literature in that employees’ perceptions 
about the strategy of their companies can affect their actions and behaviour towards 
their work.  
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The perceptions of people have a great impact on their attitudes, which are one of the 
major factors responsible for people’s behaviour. An attitude is the feelings of an 
individual, which can be positive or negative, towards something he or she encountered. 
These feelings are developed through the individual’s experience and perception to 
form specific responses to people or situations (Aquinas, 2008). An attitude is not the 
actual behaviour; it is the intended behaviour. Managers should not ignore the 
importance of intended behaviour. Attitudes affect interpersonal relations of employees, 
direct their behaviour, and influence organisational performance (French et al., 2011; 
Lee, Park, & Lee, 2013). 
  
People’s behaviour is also influenced by their personalities. Personality is the result of 
self-perception. It is a complex psychological process, which relates to the experience 
and innate characteristics of the individuals. Personality involves physical appearance, 
self-esteem, and interpersonal ability (Sinha, 2008).  Moreover, personality can be 
perceived as the unique trait and quality of a person. It refers to the way people behave, 
think, respond, and feel in the standard pattern. People have different personalities, and 
their personalities sometimes can be the reasons for their behaviour. The internal and 
external environment of the organisation is playing a vital role in shaping employees’ 
personalities (Champoux, 2011).  
 
2.4 What is business strategy? 
The definition of strategy varies among theorists, researchers and managers. There is 
no one single definition that could explain clearly about the meaning of strategy. 
According to Google, 58 million answers are found when searching for the term 
strategy. The word “strategy” has a long history of application ranging from the Chinese 
Sun Tzu to the Greek Heraclitus and Pericles who used strategies for military purposes. 
An Italian Machiavelli developed strategies for state governance and management 
control during the time of political uncertainty (Clegg, Carter, Kornberger, & Schweitzer, 
2011). In the past, strategists and organisations applied strategies into their plans in 
order to achieve different objectives. As a result, the concept of strategy is based on a 
specific situation, and these situations have created a variety of definitions of strategy 
(Ulwick, 2005). 
 
In the business context, De Wit and Meyer (2010) point out that there are three 
dimensions of strategy. They are strategy process, strategy content and strategy 
context. Strategy process is related to how to develop and implement a strategy, who 
will carry out the tasks, and when the activities should take place. Strategy content is 
related to what should be comprised in the strategy of a company. Strategy context is 
related to where a strategy will be applied, such as the niche market or the industry. In 
addition, Clegg et al. (2011) explain that strategy is concerned with major plan 
developments where managers using all available resources to maximise company 
performance in a competitive market on behalf of stakeholders. Strategy also helps 
managers to solve business problems they experience on a daily basis through case 
studies or theories from textbooks (Faulkner & Campbell, 2006). 
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Figure 2: Three Dimensions of Strategy 
 

 
 
 
 
Source: De Wit and Meyer (2010, p. 5) 
 
Thus, these 3 dimensions of strategy is the foundation for SMEs to formulate and 
implement business strategy effectively. 
 
3. Problem statement 
This research seeks to explore the extent of employees’ perceptions in relation to 
business strategy, and the main research question is: 
 
How can employees’ perceptions influence the outcome of business strategy of 
SMEs in Lao PDR? 
 
Based on the main research question, the researcher has developed the following 
research sub-questions: 
 
1) What is the effect of employees’ perceptions about business performance in 

relation to business strategy of their SMEs? 
2) What is the effect of employees’ perceptions about business strategy? 
 
To determine the difference in the perceptions of employees regarding business 
strategy, the researchers have established the following hypothesis: 
 
H2o – There is no difference in the perceptions of employees regarding business 
strategy. 
H2a – There is a difference in the perceptions of employees regarding business 
strategy.  
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4. Purpose of the study 
The purpose of this research is to understand the influence of employees’ perceptions 
about business strategy in order to identify the factors that contribute to a successful 
strategy that could make the firms adjust themselves appropriately in the current 
business environment.  
 
4.1. Importance of this study 
This research is important to SMEs in Lao PDR in order to develop more understanding 
about the influence of employees’ perceptions on the outcome of business strategy.  
 

5. Methodology 
This research studies the phenomenon by exploring the reality in a scientific way. As a 
result, this research is based on the positivist paradigm, which aims at reflecting the 
facts by avoiding the researcher’s intervention or influence on the subject, in order to 
deliver an outcome that is objective. The result of the findings is expected to be 
impartial, unbiased, and provide scientific evidence to support or reject hypotheses that 
are the key components to accomplish research objectives.  
 
Positivists rely on cause-and-effect theories to study the phenomena, then they 
organise those theories and find the way to develop hypotheses, which they could test 
later. The common methods used to test a hypothesis are variable manipulations, which 
can be done by the assistance of statistical software. Researchers then observe and 
record the results generated by the software. This type of research is generally referred 
to as the scientific research (McNabb, 2010). Positivists apply the scientific methods to 
the research of social reality. These methods comprise phenomenalism, inductivism, 
and deductivism principles (Bryman, 2012). 
 
In contrast to the positivist paradigm, constructivist paradigm focuses on subjective 
reality and rejects the possibility of completely objective reality. Social constructivists 
believe that we are unable to comprehend the true nature of reality. From this point of 
view, they argue that the knowledge is not necessarily the reality, but it is the result of 
social exchange; and when we agree about the knowledge, it becomes the truth (White 
& McBurney, 2013). Social constructivists challenge the fundamental principles used by 
positivists to uncover the truth. They argue that the research must involve the study of 
socioeconomic, cultural, and historical contexts in relation to the subjects, which will 
help gaining new knowledge about the phenomena (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 
2010). 
 
The quantitative approach is different from qualitative approach in many ways. Simply 
said, qualitative approach is focused on explaining characteristics of people and their 
perceptions about situations without using statistical measurements. On the other hand, 
quantitative method involves a researcher applying numerical data collection and 
mathematical method to understand characteristics of people and reality (Thomas, 
2003). However, there are some researchers who are not satisfied with such a simple 
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explanation about the difference between the two methods. Hence, they dedicate their 
time to try to distinguish between quantitative and qualitative in far more detail 
(Ridenour & Newman, 2008).  
 
5.1 Data collection 
The research applied the survey method for data collection. The advantage of this 
method is the ability to collect data from a large sample, which can increase the 
accuracy of the findings. The survey can cover a broader area of the target population 
than other methods, which could be able to generalise the findings and represent the 
reliable results that are needed for the research (Rubin & Babbie, 2012). Hence, the 
survey method was considered to be the most appropriate method for this research in 
which the data derived from this method was translated into statistical data for further 
quantitative analysis. 
 
5.2 Target population 
The target population of this research is employees of SMEs in Lao PDR. Because the 
research topic is concerned with the influence of employees’ perceptions on the 
outcome of business strategy, the researcher focuses only on employees who work for 
SMEs in Laos. Their opinions on the issues are suitable in reflecting the relationship 
between a variety of factors relating to the environment in which their companies 
operate and the outcome of the business strategy of their SMEs. 
 
5.3 Sample size 
The sample size of this study comprises 100 respondents. This number may be 
relatively small in size, but compared to the size of companies in Laos, which mostly are 
small-size companies, these respondents are the employees of SMEs from various 
business sectors. Thus, this sample size should be sufficient for the analysis of data 
and the generation of findings. Bryman (2012) notes that there is no exact answer about 
how large a sample size should be. A certain sample size might be enough based on 
the research environment, and it is not completely true that the larger the size of a 
sample, the greater the precision of a sample. In addition, due to the limited amount of 
time and budget, the researcher applied the non-probability sampling method by 
randomly selecting SMEs in Laos and sending out the survey questionnaires to these 
companies. 
 
5.4 The questionnaire 
According to McLafferty (2010), questionnaires are very important to survey research. 
Each questionnaire is designed specifically for a particular research project. There are 
many forms of questionnaires written differently based on situations, purposes of the 
research, and data collection methods. Its contribution to the success of the research is 
obvious to the researchers who use the questionnaire as a research instrument. In 
addition, Brace (2013) states that the questionnaire is used to provide a standardised 
approach to all respondents, so the researchers can be sure that the questions are 
asked exactly in the same way. One of the key elements of survey research is to ask 
questions of different individuals in the same manner.  
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Hence, this research used the questionnaire as a research instrument because of its 
advantages such as cost saving and anonymity. The questionnaire allowed the data 
that was collected from the respondents to be converted into computer readable data 
for statistical analysis and study. The questionnaire took about 20 minutes to complete, 
and contained 33 questions. It had been translated into the Lao language to help local 
respondents understand the questions, so that they could answer the questionnaire 
correctly. 
 
 
6. Data Analysis 
 
The data collected from questionnaires was processed and entered into statistical 
analysis program SPSS. All relevant information was observed and analysed. This 
information played a crucial role in achieving research objectives, and contributed 
significantly to the interpretation of the research findings.  
 
The data analysis method is discussed as follows: 
  
6.1 Univariate analysis  
It involves the analysis of only one single variable without concern for other variables. 
Sometimes it can be more than one variable, but without observing their relationships. It 
is used mainly for descriptive purposes, such as explaining the frequency of each 
variable in figure or percentage through frequency tables and diagrams (Bryman, 2012).  
Frequency tables describe the figures in a form of rows and columns. It is the clearest 
method for analysing numerical data such as nominal and ordinal values. Univariate 
analysis is often used in exploratory research to observe how the data from different 
categories is distributed in the sample (Sekaran & Bougie, 2009).  
 
6.2 Bivariate analysis  
It refers to the analysis of two different variables in order to study their relationships and 
test the hypothesis. This means that we look for the evidence to identify the existence of 
the relationships between these variables. Different techniques have been employed to 
analyse their relationships, depending on the nature of the variables. Bivariate analysis 
is primary for explanatory purposes, and describes what has been found based on 
statistical data and value (Rubin & Babbie, 2012). For example, cross-tabulation helps 
observe frequencies of numerical data in specific categories for more than one variable. 
Cross-tabulation is the simplest approach to summarise the data from any sample size 
in terms of columns and rows (Kothari, 2008).  
 
6.3 Multivariate analysis 
It refers to the analysis of three or more variables at the same time. This type of 
analysis is more complicated than the previous two and requires certain knowledge of 
statistical analysis in order to interpret the data more effectively. This analysis technique 
is very practical and gives a sense of reality, and provides support for decision-making. 
The analysis involves examining spurious relationships between variables, identifying 
intervening variables, and recognising moderated relationships among variables 
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(Marlow & Boone, 2011). Multivariate analysis is concerned with the attempt to 
determine the influences of different independent variables on a single dependent 
variable. Some multivariate techniques are multiple regression, correlation, ANOVA, 
and factor analysis (Dantzker & Hunter, 2012). 
 
 
7. Findings and discussion of results 
 
This section discusses relevant demographic information of respondents. It involves the 
identification of gender, age groups, levels of education, work experience and so on.  
The observation of this data gives the researcher a general grasp about the 
respondents, and provides useful information for later analysis. 

Section A comprises 6 questions, starting from Question 1 to 6. Each of the questions is 
discussed in detail as follows: 

Question 1: The respondents were asked about their gender, and the findings are 
shown in Table 4.1.	  

Table 1: Gender of Respondents 
 
 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 
Valid Male 54 54.0 54.0 54.0 

Female 46 46.0 46.0 100.0 
Total 100 100.0 100.0  

In Table 1, the total number of respondents is 100 people, by which 54% of respondents 
are male and 46% of respondents are female. The result shows that the number of male 
respondents is slightly higher than female respondents. Hence, the contribution of 
gender in this survey is considered to be fairly proportionate. 

 

Question 2: The respondents were asked about their age groups, and the findings are 
shown in Figure 3 below. 

In Figure 3 below, the graph depicts that the majority of respondents belong to the age 
group of 25-30 years old, which represent at 53%; the age group of 31-40 years old 
represents at 26%; 19-24 years old represents at 17%; and the remaining age groups 
represent at 4% of the total respondents. The findings indicate that the new generation 
of young workforce is filling up the businesses in Lao PDR. 
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Figure 3: Age Groups of Respondents 
 

	  

	  

	  

	  

	  

	  

 

 

Question 3: The respondents were asked about their levels of education, and the 
findings are shown in Figure 4. 

Figure 4: Levels of Education 
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The result in Figure 4 above, illustrates that the majority of respondents have received 
their education at bachelor’s degree level, which account for 68%. This is followed by 
master’s degree, diploma, and high school level at 20%, 8%, and 4% respectively. The 
result suggests that employees who work in SMEs mostly are well educated. However, 
the quality of educational system in Laos may affect the effectiveness of bachelor’s 
degree when compared to other developed countries. 

Question 4: The respondents were asked about their work experience, and the findings 
are shown in Table 2 below. 

Table 2: Work Experience 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid 
Percent 

Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid Less than 1 year 13 13.0 13.0 13.0 
1-3 years 40 40.0 40.0 53.0 
4-6 years 26 26.0 26.0 79.0 
7 years and above 21 21.0 21.0 100.0 
Total 100 100.0 100.0  

According to the information in Table 2, 40% of employees have 1-3 years of work 
experience, 26% of them have 4-6 years of work experience, 21% of them have 7 years 
and above of work experience and 13% of them have less than one year of work 
experience. The findings display that many employees have limited work experience in 
the organisations. This group of employees may lack certain knowledge and skills to 
perform their tasks efficiently. However, the groups of more experienced employees 
represent almost a half of total respondents, which indicate that their expertise and 
capabilities may help driving the business of their companies. 

Question 5: The respondents were asked how long have they been working with their 
current companies, and the findings are shown in Table 3. 

Table 3: Number of years working in the company 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid 
Percent 

Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid Less than 1 year 20 20.0 20.0 20.0 
1-3 years 48 48.0 48.0 68.0 
4-6 years 16 16.0 16.0 84.0 
7 years and above 16 16.0 16.0 100.0 
Total 100 100.0 100.0  
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In Table 3 above, the result demonstrates that a majority of employees are working with 
their current companies between 1-3 years at 48%, and in less than a year at 20%. The 
remaining periods are rather small, which account for 16% between 4-6 years, and 16% 
between 7 years and above. The result suggests that most of respondents are either 
constantly looking for a more suitable job or accumulating enough experience then 
move on to find a better job in other companies. 

Question 6: The respondents were asked how many employees in their current 
company, and the findings are shown in Figure 5 below. 

Figure 5: Number of Employees in the Company 

 

The information presented in Figure 5 above, displays that most of respondents are 
working at the company with the number of employees between 50-99 people at 53%, 
between 11-19 people at 22%, between 20-39 people at 15%, and other categories 
account for the rest 10%. The result indicates that a large proportion of respondents are 
working at medium-sized enterprises, which represent more than 70% of the total 
figures. Hence, the research results may tend to be more appropriate for medium-sized 
enterprises.	  	  
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In the problem statement in Section 3 above it was made clear that the one objective is 
to determine the difference in the perceptions of employees regarding business 
strategy, the researchers have established the following hypothesis: 

H2o – There is no difference in the perceptions of employees regarding business 
strategy. 

H2a – There is a difference in the perceptions of employees regarding business strategy. 

The researchers used the t-test method to analyse the difference between male and 
female (Q1) towards their levels of agreement that business strategy is necessary for 
any company (Q7), and the result is displayed as follows: 

Table 4: Independent Samples Test 

 Levene's Test 
for Equality of 

Variances 

t-test for Equality of Means 

F Sig. t df Sig. (2-
tailed) 

Mean 
Difference 

Level of 
Agreemen

t about 
Strategy 

Equal 
variances 
assumed 

.003 .957 -1.27 98 .205 -.196 

Equal 
variances not 
assumed 

  -1.29 98 .198 -.196 

 
 
From Table 4 above, the significant value of Levene’s test is 0.957, which is greater 
than 0.05. Therefore, there is no difference in the variances between male and female 
towards their agreement about business strategy. Thus, the result fails to reject H2o.  
 
Moreover, the researcher applies the ANOVA approach to analyse the difference in age 
groups (Q2) towards the perceptions that their companies rely on business strategy for 
success (Q8), and the findings are displayed as follows: 
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Table 5: Test of Homogeneity of Variances 
 

The Reliance on Business Strategy For Success 

Levene Statistic df1 df2 Sig. 

1.747 3 96 .162 

From Table 5 above, the significant value of homogeneity is 0.162, which is greater than 
0.05. Hence, the statistics are valid.  

Table 6: ANOVA - The Reliance on Business Strategy for Success 
 

 Sum of 
Squares 

df Mean Square F Sig. 

Between Groups .415 3 .138 .361 .781 

Within Groups 36.745 96 .383   

Total 37.160 99    

According to the information in Table 6 above, the significant value of ANOVA is 0.781, 
which is greater than 0.05. The result suggests that there is no difference between 
variables. 
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Table 7: Post Hoc Tests - Multiple Comparisons 
 

Dependent Variable: The Reliance on Business Strategy For Success 

Tukey HSD   

(I) Age 
Group of 

Responde
nts 

(J) Age Group of 
Respondents 

Mean 
Difference 

(I-J) 

Std. 
Error 

Sig. 

95% Confidence 
Interval 

Lower 
Bound 

Upper 
Bound 

19-24 
years old 

25-30 years old -.029 .172 .998 -.48 .42 

31-40 years old .081 .193 .975 -.42 .59 

41 years old and 
above 

.235 .344 .903 -.66 1.13 

25-30 
years old 

19-24 years old .029 .172 .998 -.42 .48 

31-40 years old .110 .148 .879 -.28 .50 

41 years old and 
above 

.264 .321 .843 -.57 1.10 

31-40 
years old 

19-24 years old -.081 .193 .975 -.59 .42 

25-30 years old -.110 .148 .879 -.50 .28 

41 years old and 
above 

.154 .332 .967 -.71 1.02 

41 years 
old and 
above 

19-24 years old -.235 .344 .903 -1.13 .66 

25-30 years old -.264 .321 .843 -1.10 .57 

31-40 years old -.154 .332 .967 -1.02 .71 

The information in Table 7 above describes the relationship between variables in more 
detail, especially the significant values, which can identify the difference between them. 
The findings show that the significant values between these age groups are greater 
than 0.05, which means that there is no difference between variables. Hence, the 
findings support H2o.	  
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To answer the question: “What is the effect of employees’ perceptions about business 
performance in relation to business strategy of their SMEs”, the findings show strong 
evidence that supports the relationship between employees’ perceptions about strategy 
and business performance. However, it requires not only the strategy itself that needs to 
be effective, but also the perceptions of employees.  
 
Employees’ perceptions are important and cannot be ignored. Employees are motivated 
and eager for achievement when they perceive the strategy of their companies can lead 
to increased performance and bring the benefits to them in the workplace.  
 
To answer “What is the effect of employees’ perceptions about business strategy?” the 
answer is from the analysis of Q12 using the frequency approach, the result 
demonstrated that employees who had some interest in business strategy accounted for 
37%, those with a moderate interest in strategy were at 42%, and those who were very 
interested in strategy represented at 16%. The combined percentage of employees who 
had an interest in business strategy was 95%. The findings imply that most employees 
of SMEs in Laos recognise the importance of business strategy.   
 
Furthermore, three analyses were conducted to examine the difference in employees’ 
perceptions towards business strategy in which the results support hypothesis H2o – 
There is no difference in the perceptions of employees regarding business strategy.  
 
These results are obtained from the analyses of questions in Section A and B, which 
are as follows: 
The analysis of the difference between male and female (Q1) towards their levels of 
agreement that business strategy is necessary for any company (Q7) showed that there 
was no difference in the variances between male and female towards their agreement 
about business strategy. These findings indicate that employees perceive the 
significance of strategy and it’s greatly contribution to the company regardless of their 
gender. A majority of business people agree that business strategy is necessary for the 
company. Business strategy allows a company to build the competitive advantage, 
which will help the firm to outperform its competitors. When employees perceive the 
necessity of strategy, they are more focused on their work, and ready to perform at their 
best to carry out the strategy successfully.   
 
The study of the difference in age groups (Q2) towards the perceptions that their 
companies rely on business strategy for success (Q8) illustrated that the significant 
value of ANOVA was 0.781, which was greater than 0.05, and the significant values of 
multiple comparisons between these age groups were also greater than 0.05. Hence, 
the results suggest that there is no difference in age groups towards their perceptions 
about the importance of business strategy. Business strategy can be adjusted 
accordingly based on the skills and experience of the strategists. Managers and 
employees are responsible for the development and execution of the strategy. Despite 
their differences in age groups, skills, and knowledge; they must treat the strategy 
seriously in order to achieve their objectives.  
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The study of the difference in respondents’ levels of education (Q3) towards their 
agreement about the importance of business strategy (Q10) showed the significant 
value of ANOVA was 0.708, which was greater than 0.05, and the significant values of 
multiple comparisons between these variables were also greater than 0.05.  
 
Therefore, the findings imply that there is no difference in employees’ levels of 
education regarding their perceptions about the importance of business strategy. Skilful 
and well-educated employees who perceive the importance of business strategy are 
likely to perform their jobs successfully. In addition, employees with lower levels of 
education can improve their skills if they follow the strategic plan and are given the 
authority to complete their tasks. Therefore, the findings help achieving objective 2, 
which verifies the validity of hypothesis 2 (H2). 
 
Hence, the perceptions of employees should be one of the factors that determine the 
successful business strategy of SMEs in Lao PDR. These perceptions play a crucial 
role in defining the outcome of strategy. Owners/managers need to ensure that 
employees are having positive perceptions in order to increase the chance of success 
when applying business strategy.  
 
    
8. Recommendations 
The researchers make the following recommendations for SMEs in Laos: 

Ø SMEs in Laos should pay attention to the perceptions of employees when they 
try to apply strategy into their businesses.  

Ø The owner/manager should explain to employees why the strategy needs to be 
put in place, and  

Ø How it will affect the company and  
Ø What benefit it would bring to employees.  
Ø Positive perceptions can be derived through open communication between the 

managers who devise the strategic plan and employees who carry out such a 
plan.  
 

 
9. Conclusions 
The literature seems clear, that the perceptions of people have a great impact on their 
attitudes, which are one of the major factors responsible for people’s behaviour. 
Perception involves a sophisticated thinking process, starting from obtaining data from 
the external environment, analysing, and converting it through the cognitive process. 
The result of this process may vary among individuals. People’s perceptions of reality 
have greater influence on their behaviour than reality itself.  
 
The above analyses aim at answering question 1 and 2 – “What is the effect of 
employees’ perceptions about business performance in relation to business strategy of 
their SMEs?” and “What is the effect of employees’ perceptions about business 
strategy?” The results illustrate that a majority of employees have a positive perception 
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towards business strategy regardless of their gender, age groups, and levels of 
education.  Companies can take advantage of applying business strategy and enjoy the 
benefits it provides. It can help employees to understand the position of their firms in the 
market, increase their knowledge, accumulate their experience, and improve their 
efforts to accomplish organisational objectives. A positive perception towards business 
strategy is a good sign for the company. Employees will become more active and ready 
to undertake arduous tasks if they perceive the strategy can help improve their skills 
and abilities.  
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